
MEETING OF THE BUSINESS AFFAIRS COMMITTEE 
OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

Community College of Philadelphia  
Wednesday, January 20, 2016 – 12:30 P.M. 

 
Present:   Mr. Matthew Bergheiser, presiding; Ms. Suzanne Biemiller via 

teleconference, Mr. Steve Herzog, Ms. Jennie Sparandara via 
teleconference, Stella Tsai, Esq., via teleconference, Dr. Donald Generals, 
Mr. Jacob Eapen, Mr. Gregory Murphy, Mr. Todd E. Murphy, Mr. James P. 
Spiewak and Victoria Zellers, Esq. 

 
 

AGENDA – PUBLIC SESSION 
 

(1) Community College of Philadelphia Naming Policy (Information Item): 
 
To support the College’s next comprehensive Campaign, the College proposed a 

change to its Naming Policy to allow for the name of a center or a division.  Mr. Greg 
Murphy reviewed the revised Naming Policy with the College.  The Naming Policy is 
included is provided in Attachment A.  He noted that changes from the former policy 
occurred in sections 2.2 and 2.3 and that section 2.4 was new.  The policy now also 
includes a provision for rescinding a naming right (“de-naming”).  Mr. Murphy described 
a situation that occurred at a local four year institution that had to take such a measure.  
Mr. Murphy also mentioned that naming opportunities may exist outside of the traditional 
bricks and mortar.   

 
(2) Architect for Biology Labs (Action Item):  

 
Discussion:  Mr. Eapen stated that the College hired a lab consultant to assist in 

planning for an ideal learning environment and experience for students enrolled in our 
Biology programs.  The consultant developed plans and phasing strategies for the College 
to use in the hiring of an Architect and Engineering firm.  A committee was formed 
involving individuals from Facilities, Purchasing and the Division of Math, Science & Health 
Careers, including two Biology faculty members. 

 
As a result of the consultant’s efforts, the College complied requirements for the 

Architect and Engineering firm to request proposals.  Using PennBid for the means to 
manage the process, more than twenty (20) firms responded to our mandatory pre-bid 
meeting and of those, five (5) firms responded with formal proposals.  They are as follows: 

 

Firm Base Bid 

MKSD LLC  (WBE) $255,000 

Olaya Studio LLC  (MBE) $330,200 

Spiezle Architectural Group, Inc. $395,680 

SMP Architects $476,790 

daSILVA Architects $525,000 

 



The top three (3) firms were interviewed on Friday, January 15, 2016 for clarity of 
scope and qualifications, conducted by staff members from the Facilities, Procurement 
and Biology Departments.  The evaluation team completed a comprehensive review of 
three of the lowest cost responses of the five responses received from the College’s RFP. 

  
The lowest cost response (MKSD) was determined to lack the necessary 

experience in complex programming.  MKSD is a notable young and growing firm which 
may be ideal for smaller projects. 

  
The second response (Olaya) had excellent sub-consultants, yet the firm itself had 

no science or lab experience over the last five years as was required in the College’s RFP. 
Olaya presented a well-written proposal; but the consensus was that without the actual 
experience of the firm, CCP would not achieve its project goals. 

  
The third response (Spiezle) was unanimously identified as the firm that had the 

necessary in-house expertise and well-documented experience, exemplary sub-consultant 
qualifications and support to be able to effectively meet the schedule and budget as 
outlined in the RFP.  Spiezle’s response had minor errors which, when addressed, will have 
no bearing on the cost proposed. The evaluation committee determined within the 
provision of the RFP that Spiezle is the most qualified to award the contract.  Dr. Generals 
noted that, in the interest of full disclosure, Spiezle was the architectural firm for a number 
of projects at Mercer County Community College (MCCC) while he was employed at MCCC. 

 
Action:  Ms. Biemiller moved and Mr. Herzog seconded the motion that the 

Committee recommend to the full Board that Spiezle Architectural Group, Inc. be awarded 
the contract as the Architect for the Biology Lab Renovation Project in the amount of 
$395,680.  The motion passed with Mr. Bergheiser recusing himself. 

 

(3) Fixed Stair Replacement in the West Building (Action Item): 
 

Discussion:  Mr. Eapen stated that the College engaged a consultant to analyze 
the vertical transportation systems in the West Building.  The purpose of the study was to 
understand the viability of replacing the aging escalator system in the building with a fixed 
stair solution.  The result of the study supported the removal of the escalators and 
replacement with fixed stairs in the existing openings of the current escalators.  Gannet 
Fleming of Camp Hill, Pennsylvania was engaged to prepare specifications and drawings 
for the stair replacement.  The College advertised and a pre-bid meeting was held on 
December 1, 2015.  Four companies attended the meeting.  Subsequently three firms 
submitted qualified bids for the work on January 6, 2016.  The three bids were in the 
same general range of cost and within allocated funding level.  Staff recommend award 
of the work to Ernest Bock & Sons Inc. for the lump sum figure of $1,498,000. 

 

Ernest Bock & Sons Inc. 1,498,000.00 

A.P. Construction Inc. 1,717,300.00 

Daniel J. Keating Company 1,788,000.00 

 
Mr. Eapen noted that the bids came in higher than anticipated.  Facilities staff, in 

conjunction with Gannet Fleming, reviewed the line items of Bock’s proposal and were 



satisfied that the proposal was properly submitted.  Mr. Bergheiser noted that he has 
observed an approximate 20% cost escalation with construction recently due to the high 
level of construction activity occurring throughout the city.   

 
Ms. Biemiller noted that she had some concerns related to Ernest Bock & Sons, 

Inc. due to performance on certain city construction projects.  Ms. Tsai noted that she 
had similar concerns.  After discussing the situation, the Committee suggested that staff 
conduct some research concerning this situation and, if necessary, rebid the project. 
 
Please Note:  After further review, the staff recommended rejecting all bids, and the 
Business Affairs Committee authorized a re-bid.   
 
(4) Travel Policy (Information Item): 

Attachment B contains the latest Travel Policy.  The policy was presented to the 
Committee for review.  Mr. Todd Murphy reviewed the details associated with the changes. 
He reported that the College has never had a formal travel policy in place.  Staff took a 
look at other travel policies and modeled the College’s to be similar with other colleges 
and universities.  President’s Cabinet as well as Legal Counsel had an opportunity to review 
and comment.  The Travel Policy will apply to all employees as well as the Board of 
Trustees.  Mr. Murphy discussed the features of the policy which include:  approvals 
required for employee’s and board member’s travel; procedures for making travel 
arrangements; acceptable reimbursable amounts for meals and hotels based upon GSA 
rates; procedures for vehicle rentals and use of personal vehicle; required documentation 
for expenses reimbursement; timelines for seeking reimbursement; types of non-
reimbursable expenses, such as alcohol; and an exceptions section.  Staff asked 
Committee members to submit any concerns or additions they felt should be evaluated. 

 
(5) 15th & Hamilton Street Project Update (Information Item): 
   

Mr. Eapen updated the Committee on the 15th & Hamilton Street property. He 
noted that the RFP document is complete and will be made available to developers once 
Dr. Generals meets with Council President Clarke.  A brief discussion took place concerning 
zoning issues. 
 
(6) Labor Negotiations Counsel (Action Item): 
 

Discussion:  Ms. Zellers reported to the Committee that Mark J. Foley, Esq. left 
Cozen and moved to Drinker Biddle effective on Tuesday, January 19, 2016.   Since Mr. 
Foley is the lead negotiator and has been working with the College for the last 3 to 4 
months, staff recommend that the work move with him from Cozen to Drinker. Ms. Zellers 
further stated that there is not anyone else at Cozen who has as much experience handling 
Act 195 higher education negotiations.  She added that no one else will be able to get up 
to speed on time since we started negotiations last week.  Mr. Foley confirmed that the 
same rates would apply for him and an associate from Drinker as the College arranged 
with Cozen. 
 

Ms. Zellers received an official letter from Cozen on January 19, 2016 noting it was 
the College’s choice to: (1) keep the work with Cozen; (2) move the work with Mr. Foley 



to Drinker; or (3) hire new counsel.  Moving the work to Mr. Foley is the best option and 
should not cause too much of a disruption.   

 
Action:  Mr. Herzog moved and Ms. Tsai seconded the motion that the Committee 

recommend to move labor negotiations to Drinkle Biddle & Reath following lead counsel 
Mark J. Foley, Esq.  The same rates for Mr. Foley and an associate will apply.  The motion 
passed unanimously. 
 
(7) 2015-16 Budget Status Report (Information Item): 
 

Staff provided an overview of the College’s budget status for fiscal year 2015-16.  
Please refer to Attachment C.  Mr. Spiewak noted that the College’s late summer and fall 
term enrollments slightly exceeded budget, but spring enrollments are currently projected 
to be 3% lower than the 2015 spring enrollments.  It was noted that all but one 
Pennsylvania community college experienced decreases that ranged from 1% to 11% 
based upon a survey conducted earlier in the week.  

 
Mr. Eapen discussed the overall status of the College’s operating budget noting 

that the attachment displayed the projected financial results with a 5% increase in State 
funds (according to the Governor’s December “Framework” budget) and without any 
increase in State funds.  He noted the major variations from the original budget to current 
projections.  The most notable variance in revenues were a decrease in student tuition 
and fees ($818,000) and a decrease in state funds.  The largest variance in expenses 
were lower full-time salary expenses due to a higher number of unfilled positions than 
anticipated, and a reduced expense related to leases due to the ability to buyout some 
longer term leases during FY 14-15.  Mr. Spiewak provided some additional information 
on variance related to other expenses. 

 
In response to a question from Mr. Herzog, Dr. Generals discussed enrollment data 

and the challenges and opportunities that confront the College. 
 
(8) Next Meeting Date 
 

The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Wednesday, March 23, 
2016 at 10:00 A.M. (new time) in the Isadore A. Shrager Boardroom, M2-1. 
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